B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

BUDGET CONSULTATION

25TH JANUARY 2007

Present:
Members of the public and representatives of local organisations


Barbara Murie (Tresham Institute)


Keli Watts (Chamber of Trade and Commerce)


Mark Winspear (Chamber of Trade and Commerce)


Colin Tebbutt (Midland Band Bowls Club)


Jan Leyshon (Southfield School for Girls)


Monique Cleaver (Evening Telegraph)


Maxine Aldred (Federation of Small Businesses)


Gilbert Davies (Neighbourhood Watch)


Four members of the public


Representatives of Town and Parish Councils


P Quincey, Clerk to Cranford Parish Council and

 KATS


Nick Richards (Wilbarston Parish Council)


Jean Strutt (Dingley Parish Council)


John Strutt (Dingley Parish Council)


Bruce Squires (Stoke Albany Parish Council)


Councillors



Councillor Robert Civil (Deputy Leader)

Councillor Mary Malin


Councillor James Burton


Councillor Alan Pote


Councillor Ursula Jones


Councillor Christopher Lamb


Councillor Pat Evans


Councillor Christopher Groome


Councillor James Hakewill


Councillor David Coe (also representing Desborough


    Town Council)


Councillor Michael Tebbutt (also representing


    Desborough Town Council)


Councillor Alison Wiley


Officers


Graham Soulsby (Deputy Chief Executive)


Paul Sutton (Acting Head of Finance)


Anne Ireson (Committee Administrator)

1.
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Terry Freer, John Padwick, Larry Henson, Jenny Henson, Cedwien Brown and Ruth Groome and Matthew Chester (Compass Unit), Moira Brown (Tenants Forum), Barry Woodcock (Tenants Forum), Richard Makins (Friends of Art Gallery and Museum) and Sybil Gregory (Ability Northants).

2.
INTRODUCTION


Councillor Civil welcomed members of the public, representatives of local organisations and councillors and explained the purpose of the meeting.


A presentation was given which outlined the budget setting process, the Council's priorities and gave a general overview of the budget.  Copies of the report to the Council's Executive Committee on 17th January were also circulated.

3.
QUESTIONS RAISED BY REPRESENTATIVES AND MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
Municipal Offices 

Q
What about the impact of the planned move to an out of town location on the vitality of the town centre?  How many jobs would remain in the town centre - just front end staff or all staff?

A
It is still early in the process and no decisions have yet been made.  Customer services would remain in the town centre, but back office staff would move elsewhere.  In terms of employee numbers it is too early to say.  However, other employees would come into the town centre with new and different businesses.  There will be council staff located outside the town centre.

Local Authority Business Growth Incentive Scheme

Q
Will small businesses benefit from the Local Authority Business Growth Incentive Scheme?

A
This is a government scheme whereby local government retains a percentage of business rates.  We were awarded 327,000 last year some of which has been used on planned improvements and some is still available.  The advice is that this should be kept outside the normal budget.  The fund may disappear through the Comprehensive Spending Review.

Car Park Income

Q
Why has car park income reduced?

A
There is no definitive answer, but it is thought to be because people are using concessionary travel to access the town centre instead of using their cars.  Local authorities nationally are reporting a reduction in car park income.  

Q
When will the former Mayor's Chauffeur be paid his compensation?

A
We are not in a position to comment as the legal process has not yet concluded.

Q
Is the increase in out-of-town free parking a factor of displacement to out-of-town locations?

A
This is a valid point, but last year was the first year a decrease in income was experienced.

Mill Road Park

Q
In the Community Projects section of the budget there is no mention of Mill Road Park..

A
There are plans for improvements to Mill Road Park and consultation is currently taking place.  Officers will check and report back directly.  A general report on Parks and Open Spaces is due to be considered by Kettering Town Forum.

Q
In relation to Trading Services - £377,000.  Would the Council consider a partnership with Kettering Community Trust Ltd?  The Business Exchange and SATRA properties are full and more space is needed for business start-ups.

A
Trading Services does show a surplus but the vast majority of this is down to income on commercial properties, which helps to keep the budget and council tax down.  Kettering is leading the way in partnership working at all levels.  The Council is willing to work in partnership where it is for the benefit of the Borough.  Partnership proposals would be a political issue.

Expenditure

Q
Do you have a figure for amounts awarded against the Council by courts and planning inspectorates?

A
This information will be supplied direct to the questioner.

Q
Most of the Council's capital expenditure is for the benefit of the town and the A6 towns including Barton Seagrave.  Little is spent in villages.

A
This point will be taken on board.

Funding for Town and Parish Councils

Q
In the overall pot for funding of Town and Parish Councils, Wilbarston loses out.  The overall pot is a small amount of money, especially in the light of the government's proposals in the white paper.

A
In terms of the scheme approved by the Executive, Kettering is one of the only local authorities to grant base funding.  The white paper is about working together and having services delivered in a joint way.

Q
Wilbarston will need to precept to pay litter pickers to keep the village clean.

A
The Kleensweep initiative gives a clearer picture about what can be done through communities.  The initiative has been extended for a further year.  This comment will be taken on board.

Street Cleansing

Q
There are different standards of cleanliness in private areas and areas cleansed by the local authority.  There needs to be a clearer dividing line as to what areas the Council or the landowner is responsible for.

A
Enforcement around private land is difficult.  This will be taken on board.

Concessionary Transport

Q
Dingley doesn't receive much in the way of services.  Buses only go to Market Harborough or Corby.

A
Community Transport could service Dingley.  It is a big area but Dingley residents can travel to Market Harborough for £1.

Developer Contributions

Q
Are there any plans to charge developers for work done in respect of advance consultations?

A
Yes, there are plans to move to charging for pre-application advice.  In respect of planning fees and statutory charges the Council has been lobbying central government as these do not reflect to the cost of the service.  The Chief Executive has met with Sir Michael Lyons who is receptive to ideas.

Q
What will be the likely impact of decriminalisation of parking enforcement on the budget?

A
The principle is to devolve powers to authorities like Kettering Borough Council.  Negotiations with Northamptonshire County Council are ongoing.  There are considerable benefits to the town centre.

Q
How does Kettering Borough Council fare with business take-up in respect of the Business Rate rebate.

A
A reply will be given direct.

Crematorium

Q
The service is costly in respect of pollution control.  Does the Council contribute towards the costs?

A
The service is self-sufficient and profitable, including Grounds Maintenance.

Written Questions

Q
P 15 Building Control - Employees

1.
How many jobs/people are at risk of redundancy or are being made redundant in this area?

2.
Why is this?

3.
What is the cost?

4.
Why is the change/restructure not reflected in the budget?

5.
If it were reflected in the budget what would the savings be?

A
The Council is carrying out a Next Steps programme looking at different service areas to give better customer service.  Planning is going through this process at the moment.  More resources are being ploughed into planning to improve the level of service.  In terms of the restructure the costs of advertisement and recruitment estimated in the budget are reflected in the budget. The Council's policy is that where the grade and the job are the same there is a slotting-in.  Other posts are subject to external competition and staff are made "at risk", but may not be made redundant.  The policy is to retain the good members of staff.  There is one person at risk of redundancy in Building Control.

University of the Third Age

Q
We would like to raise the issue of the lack of a suitably large venue for Borough wide Community Groups. The two biggest venues in Kettering are privately owned and both come with an unaffordable price tag and a reluctance to accommodate large voluntary community gatherings on a regular monthly basis.

For this reason we have had to restrict our membership to 300 with a waiting list, and form a second U3A which is itself rapidly expanding and likely to be in the same position as us in the near future.

Obviously there is a real need for a large affordable venue in Kettering so that we may cater for the large number of people waiting to join us. Perhaps the new theatre, when it is built, might be an option.

A
A written response will be provided in due course.

In concluding the meeting, Councillor Civil thanked all present for their attendance and points raised.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.10 pm)
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